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the issue, leaders of both coalition parties had,
in opposition, eventually fallen into line. Indeed,
in opposition, the leaders of both coalition par-
ties had eventually fallen into line on the 1999
promise. Former Conservative leader Iain
Duncan Smith wrote in 2006:1

In modern times, poverty has been a difficult
issue for the Conservatives. However… it is
too important an issue to be left to the
Labour Party. All forms of poverty – absolute
and relative – must be dealt with.

Duncan Smith went further, firmly endorsing a
relative definition of poverty:2

Poverty must be defined in relation to chang-
ing social norms. We should reject completely
the notion that poverty can be defined in
absolute terms alone.

It was a commitment repeated by David
Cameron:3

‘I want this message to go out loud and clear:
the Conservative Party recognises, will meas-
ure and will act on relative poverty.’

This was serious revisionism. In 1979, Sir Keith
Joseph had argued that the needs of the poor
should be defined in terms of subsistence only.
On that basis, poverty had been largely eliminat-
ed in the UK. A decade later, John Moore, the
Health and Social Security Secretary, launched
a further attack on the idea of relative poverty: 

‘We reject their [the poverty lobby’s] claims
about poverty in the UK… The poverty lobby
would in their definition find poverty in
Paradise.’

By 2010, however, the furiously debated ques-
tion of whether poverty was absolute or relative
appeared finally to have been settled. The
Conservatives had, apparently, made a striking
break with the past and it seemed that a clear
political consensus had emerged – that poverty
was relative, much too high and needed to be
tackled by a twin-based approach – raising the
income floor and an attack on prevention. 

The consensus unravels
It was a consensus that barely survived the
2010 election. Three years on, it has completely
unravelled. Almost from the week it took office,
the coalition government embarked on another
u-turn in the history of anti-poverty policy, one
that collided head on with the 2010 Act, its tar-
gets and the commitments made in opposition. 

It is a rethink that has been driven by a number
of themes. First, that giving the poor more money
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IN MARCH 1999, Tony Blair pledged to halve child
poverty within a decade and ‘eradicate’ it  
within 20 years. Backed by a range of key inno-

vations (notably, a generous tax credit scheme
and Britain’s first national minimum wage), rela-
tive child poverty fell by 700,000 to 2.7 million
by 2004/05. It was a significant achievement, if
one dependent in large part on a hike in spend-
ing on social security. By 2010, this figure had
decreased still further to 2.3 million – significant
progress, although some way short of the target
the government had set for itself of reducing
child poverty to 1.7 million by this point in time. 

Alongside this practical achievement, Labour
also secured a remarkable political coup, gain-
ing all-party support for the 2010 Child Poverty
Act, which legalised the earlier pledge. The Act
set four specific targets to be met by 2020,
including the reduction of relative poverty (chil-
dren in families with a net income below 60 per
cent of the median) to less than one-tenth.
Despite the history of deep political division on
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is not an effective way of fighting poverty. ‘Over
recent decades, the Left and centre-Left’s
answer to poverty and inequality has been to
spend more money, to redistribute from richer
to poorer’ is how Frank Field put it shortly after
he was appointed the government’s new
‘poverty czar’ within weeks of the election.4

While most would sign up to the idea that solv-
ing poverty is about more than money, Iain
Duncan Smith, once appointed Work and
Pensions Secretary, went further, constantly
dismissing what he calls the ‘poverty plus a
pound’ approach aimed merely at ‘lifting
income over an arbitrary line’.5

The second theme has been that the role of
income transfers should be downgraded, with
money redirected from benefits to improving
‘life chances’. Frank Field, for example, in his
report A Review of Poverty and Life Chances
called for annual above-inflation increases in
child tax credit to be withheld, with the savings
ploughed into early years education.6

Third, alongside a new emphasis on tackling the
roots of poverty rather than its symptoms, the
government has been attempting to redefine its
causes away from broadly societal explana-
tions, such as a lack of jobs, low wages and ris-
ing living costs, to individual ones, such as
family breakdown, bad parenting and drug
addiction. As Iain Duncan Smith put it in a lec-
ture to the London School of Economics (LSE)
in December 2011:

‘Take a family headed by a drug addict or
someone with a gambling addiction –
increase the parent’s income and the
chances are they will spend the money on
furthering their habit, not on their children.’

‘Behaviour’ became another recurring theme. The
government’s consultation document, Measuring
Child Poverty, published in November 2012, was
full of quotes (‘It’s living in estates. They breed
poverty…’), highlighting the perceived individ-
ual shortcomings of people living in poverty.7

About six weeks later, the Department for Work
and Pensions (DWP) published the findings of
an online poll. Respondents were asked how
important a number of factors were in deciding
whether someone is growing up in poverty. The
items ranged from ‘a child having parents who
are addicted to drugs or alcohol’ to ‘a child’s
family not having enough income’ or ‘a child
experiencing family breakdown’. The item that
came top of the public’s list – chosen by 90 per
cent – was ‘drug or alcohol addiction’. A lack of
income, in contrast, was picked by 79 per cent.8

The 90 per cent figure was seized on by the
government. The Work and Pensions Secretary
told the charity Kid’s Company in a speech in
January 2013 on the findings of the poll:9

‘Interestingly, having a parent addicted to
drugs or alcohol was thought to be the most
important factor of all… above and beyond
other dimensions such as going to a failing
school or living in a cold damp home… It is
striking that so many people pick out as cen-
tral to a child’s experience of poverty, a fac-
tor that so rarely features in the poverty
debate. It seems obvious that having a parent
with addiction problems will have a huge
negative impact on a child’s life and
prospects… but the debate has pushed us
away from the kind of direct thinking that is
intuitive for most people.’

A changed mindset 
The coalition, then, has been constructing a
wholly different approach to poverty based on a
very different mindset, one quite alien to the one
underpinning the 2010 Act. Ministers, it seems,
have been trying to find a way of redefining
poverty downwards, simply by adopting new
measures associated with lower rates of poverty.
The rhetoric has become more ‘anti-poor’ than
‘anti-poverty’, with policy priorities redirected
away from maintaining the income floor (and
existing benefit levels) to tackling a narrow
range of ‘causes’ associated with behavioural
weakness. Underlying its approach has been a
sharp shift in philosophy towards poverty, one
that has shifted sharply away from Labour’s
‘welfarist’ approach to a much more ‘individual-
istic’ model, one more in tune with the views of
the 1980s. 

Yet all the arguments used to justify change are
weak, with little foundation in evidence. Take
the claim that boosting low incomes is not the
solution to poverty. A study for the Centre for
Analysis of Social Exclusion at the LSE shows
that the boost to low incomes up to 2005 made
a big difference to deprivation levels:10

As their incomes have risen low-income fam-
ilies with children increased their spending
on children’s footwear and clothing, books,
and fruit and vegetables, relative to other
families with children, but decreased their
spending on alcohol and tobacco.

As research by the Poverty and Social Exclusion
study into public attitudes to necessities has
shown, these are all items seen as essential for
a minimum standard of living in Britain today.11

Contrary to ministerial claims, increasing the
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incomes of low-income families directly reduces
the level of material poverty by enabling families
to afford these necessities. The same studies
have shown that the public are relativists – they
chose items as necessities that reflect contem-
porary living standards and not those of the past. 

The rethink is also wide of the mark on causes.
Drug addiction, bad parenting and welfare
dependency may all contribute to poverty, but
are a minority explanation. The evidence on
addiction, for example, shows it plays a very
minor role. A study by the Joseph Rowntree
Foundation found that:12

0.9 per cent of adults are problem drug users
(heroin/crack) and 3.8 per cent are depend-
ent on alcohol. So, less than 4.7 per cent
overall … it’s a statistically small number of
people in poverty. 

Yet the government was set on playing up the
finding, apparently using it to feed an impres-
sion that parents of poor children are feckless
and spend their money wastefully. 

The evidence is clear: the proportion of poor
children living in working families has risen
sharply over the last 30 years from around one-
third to over 60 per cent. The dominant expla-
nation can be found in Britain’s fragile and
unequal labour market. One in five workers are
low paid – the highest rate after the United
States among comparable economies – and
double the figure of the mid-1980s. As the
Chartered Institute for Personnel and Develop-
ment has shown, there are now 45 applicants
for every unskilled job vacancy in the UK – with
29 chasing every medium-skilled role. When
Costa Coffee recently opened a new branch in
Nottingham and advertised eight positions –
just three of them full time and all low paid – there
were 1,700 applications, nearly of them futile. 

Transferring money from benefits to services by,
for example, freezing child benefit to pay for
better childcare is also no solution. Investment
in childcare, children’s centres and employment
programmes are essential to improve life
chances in the medium to long run, but if used
as a substitute for cash help would merely raise
poverty in the short term and thereby diminish
the chances of successfully improving life
chances over time.

Also inherent in this new approach is the idea
that using benefits to raise the incomes of poor
families involves extra costs, but without any
offsetting benefits. Yet a study by the Joseph
Rowntree Foundation has shown that reduc-

tions in child poverty greatly boost future
employment prospects, with positive economic
outcomes in terms of increased labour market
participation, increased tax revenue and reduced
benefits expenditure. It estimates the ‘GDP sav-
ings made by eradicating child poverty as
somewhere between 1 and 1.8 per cent of GDP’.
Welfare cuts today yield short-term savings, but
long-term social and economic costs.13

Poverty minus a pound
The government’s ‘rethink’ has big implications
for both the scale of poverty and the living stan-
dards of the poor. The ‘big bang’ benefit cuts
from April (an integral part of the new strategy
and justified, in part, by the arguments about
income and poverty) will wipe £20 billion from
the social security bill and the pockets of the
poorest. Yet this £20 billion is not being used to
improve services such as access to childcare,
but to cut the fiscal deficit. Iain Duncan Smith’s
repeated attacks on what he calls the ‘poverty
plus a pound’ approach of Labour has been
converted into a new strategy – ‘poverty minus
a pound’. 

The old right rhetoric of the deserving and
undeserving poor has been resuscitated, fed by
an increasingly hostile media campaign towards
those on benefits. The number of times the
word ‘scrounger’ has been used annually in UK
newspapers rose to over 2,500 in 2012 from an
average of 250 between 1994 and 2009.14

The government is persisting with its attempt to
find – so far unsuccessfully – a new non-relative
measure of poverty that would define much of
the problem away. Meanwhile, as the Institute
for Fiscal Studies has shown, poverty is set to
rise to close to one in four by 2020, adding 1.1
million children to the poverty count, and
reversing all the gains made from 1997.15

While the government has been busy disman-
tling the 2010 consensus, Labour has been flirt-
ing with a rethink of its own. In May 2013, Nick
Pearce, head of the influential Institute for
Public Policy Research (IPPR) think-tank,
argued that because of ‘fiscal realities’ it was
time to reappraise Labour’s approach to tack-
ling poverty. In an article headed ‘Labour must
drop its child poverty target’, Pearce, a former
adviser at Number 10, wrote that Labour’s anti-
poverty strategy – one which involved a large
hike in public spending – ‘had been running out
of road even before 2008, never mind now.’16

Other key Labour figures were also raising
questions about the party’s earlier anti-poverty
strategy. John Cruddas, head of Labour’s policy
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review, and Liam Byrne, Shadow Work and
Pensions Secretary, writing in the IPPR journal
Juncture, suggested that the 2010 Child
Poverty Act might be seen as ‘as embodying
the limits of an empirical rather than emotional
approach (and has in any case been over-
whelmed by the economic headwinds of the
last few years).’17

In the economic conditions of 2013, few experts
believe the Act’s targets could come close to
being met. As Pearce put it: 

A future Labour government could not plau-
sibly commit the kind of resources required
to achieve the 2020 targets through higher
public spending. 

The new realism
It was, of course, always the case that the Act’s
targets were highly ambitious. In today’s colder
economic climate, when GDP is still lower than
in 2007, real incomes are back to millennium
levels and the benefit bill is rising, difficult
choices are inevitable. 

There are two alternative ways of responding to
the ‘new realism’. One is to repeal the Act and
ditch its targets. The coalition seems to view the
Act as a millstone and has been itching to do
just this, but knows that such a direct move
would have been politically explosive. Instead it
has opted for fudge – to simply ignore the legal
requirements of the Act. The government is also
yet to complete its review of poverty measures,
a process apparently dogged by a good deal of
heart-searching within the DWP. 

The effect of repealing the Act would be to send
a very negative signal. The Act is an unambigu-
ous statement of the societal obligation to tack-
le poverty, and commits current and future
governments to take action to lift everyone
above a very firm, relatively based floor. By
enshrining a concept of relative poverty – the 60
per cent of the median income – as a key target,
the Act is adopting an implicit rule that low
income living standards should rise in line with
growing prosperity. 

Without these legal commitments, the UK
would be more likely to end up locked into per-
manently high numbers of poor. For the last 25
years, poverty in the UK has hovered close to
the one-in-five mark (higher for children), mostly
a little below, sometimes a little above, but a
rate almost double the level of the 1970s and
much higher than in most other nations of com-
parable per capita income. It is now heading
towards the one-in-four level. One of the main

explanations for this has been the way that liv-
ing standards among the poorest third have
become progressively detached from growth,
with the top one per cent now holding some 14
per cent of national income compared with a little
over 5 per cent in the mid-1970s. Restoring that
link and reducing this concentration is critical to
a successful anti-poverty strategy.

The second option is to stick with the Act, its
principles and targets, but modify the timetable.
This would have the effect of retaining the force
of the legally binding commitment, but would
also recognise the very real constraints facing
policy. If this approach is followed, it should be
backed with a properly costed assessment of
the impact of a range of anti-poverty measures,
ranging from lifting more of the low-paid work-
force up to the living wage to improved child-
care opportunities, lower fuel and rent costs,
and a more targeted and effective tax system.
The timetable for achieving this could then be
properly set, and would certainly mean exten-
sion, to say, 2025. This would give any new
government a clear ten-year target from the
next election. With an appropriate mix of poli-
cies and political will, there is no insurmount-
able reason why such an extended target would
not be feasible.  ■

Stewart Lansley is a visiting fellow at the Townsend Centre
for International Poverty Research at Bristol University, and
the author of The Cost of Inequality, published by Gibson
Square, and Poor Britain (with Joanna Mack)
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